

MINUTES

August 29, 2012
3:00 -5:00 p.m.
ADMINISTRATIVE PROCEDURES________________________________________________
ROLL CALL
Present: 
Andrew Adams, David Belcher, Lisa Bloom, Angi Brenton, Shawn Collins, Cheryl Daly, Yang Fan, Patricia Foley, George Ford, Katy Ginanni, Mary Jean Herzog, Christopher Hoyt, David Hudson,  Leroy Kauffman,   Rebecca Lasher, Erin McNelis, Elizabeth McRae, Justin Menikelli, Steve Miller, Leigh Odom, Malcolm Powell, Kathy Starr, Wes Stone, Vicki Szabo, Ben Tholkes,  Cheryl Waters-Tormey

Members with Proxies:
Chris Cooper 

Members Absent: 
Seth McCormick
Recorder: 

Ann Green

APPROVAL OF THE MINUTES____________________________________________________
Approval of the Minutes
Motion:

The minutes of the Faculty Senate meeting of April 25, 2012 were approved as presented.
Other:

Chair Mary Jean Herzog read an opening statement to the Senate. A transcript of the full statement is included as Attachment 1 to these minutes.
EXTERNAL REPORTS____________________________________________________________

Chancellor’s Update/David Belcher:

In an effort to enhance communication on campus, Dr. Belcher announced that he will begin converting the reports he gives in Faculty Senate meetings into a report to be distributed to campus by email. Suggestions regarding this initiative are welcome. In his report, Dr. Belcher addressed the topics of 1) email challenges and the recent phishing attempts, 2) the biennial budget process involving all UNC institutions, 3) the Millennial Task Force and final report and 4) enrollment.
Note: The full report as distributed to WCU by email is included as Attachment 2 to these minutes.
Staff Senate/:

None
IT/Blackboard/Anna McFadden:
Two policies, Export and Archive Process for Blackboard and Non-Continuing Student Access to IT systems, were sent out to Faculty Senators with invitation for review and comments. Anna is here today to answer any questions. Laura Cruz, Director of Coulter Faculty Commons, is also in attendance. Laura and the Blackboard team were heavily involved in some of this work. 
Q/C: Where are the policies stored? Are they viewable?

A: We are going to send it out. We wanted to bring it to this group first. I’m going to put it in Sharepoint within one of the governance committee sites and will send it out to all faculty next week for review and comment.

Q/C: On the non-continuing students, what if we currently turn off Blackboard and make it unavailable because it has keys and other things that we don’t want students to get back and download…
A: You make it unavailable; it’s not available.

Q/C: So, it’s not you all that are actually controlling whether it’s turned off or not?

A: Right, you still can turn it off.

One of the big drivers in this was the portfolio that you broadcast and wanting students to have access to that. 
Q/C: the 30-day window, is that what we had last time when we changed from webcat to Blackboard or was it longer last time?

A: This is a little bit different than migrating from one system to another. So, the 30-day window, basically the policy…is the ability for you to export your course which has never been available before. You can export your course at any time, you will be notified at the 30-day window to give you time before we actually are going to get rid of it…

Q/C: Would it create more space if you could get rid of the hundreds of courses on our Blackboard list?

A: That’s exactly what this does. …but we don’t want to get rid of them without your being able to export them.
Q/C: Have you looked into the possibility of exporting them yourselves into an archive for several years off of the Blackboard servers?
A: With this policy, we will export everything to a hard drive and then into a vault with legal services. There is ultimately always a backup.

Q/C: But, the individual faculty members won’t be able to get to it. Is that what you are saying?

A: Only for strong contingency reasons, yes.

A short discussion continued.
Student Government/Vice Chair, Ryan Hermance:

The SGA is working diligently to get the school year started. The first meeting is tonight and the first official meeting of the executive branch is next week. 
COUNCIL REPORTS________________________________________________________________________

Academic Policy and Review Council (APRC)/David Hudson, Chair: 

Members are still gathering for the new academic year. David noted some of the issues expected to be on the table for APRC are:  publishing companies wanting to put a tab on all the Blackboard pages so other electronic resources they offer can be easily accessed and the impact of this on the bookstore selling/renting books and General Education discussions between the Liberal Studies Committee and the University Curriculum Committee and how the APRC will facilitate these discussions. There are a few other issues that are too preliminary to talk about yet. The Bookstore / Blackboard issue may also be taken up by the Faculty Affairs Council (FAC) in conjunction with APRC.
Collegial Review Council (CRC)/Vicki Szabo, Chair:

The membership and agenda for CRC are up on the h drive as well as on Sharepoint. There are no additional agenda items from the Faculty Caucus, but Vicki asked if you hear of anything to send it to any member. The changes to Faculty Handbook Section 4.0 have not yet been approved by UNC General Administration (GA).  Vicki asked that Senators help advertise that a session on TPR issues has been put together by the Provost’s Office for Tuesday, September 4th, 3:30 to 5:00 p.m. There will be a panel from the University Collegial Review Committee there. 
Faculty Affairs Council (FAC)/Christopher Cooper, Chair (absent):

In Chris’ absence, Leroy Kauffman offered that the Council has met and reviewed what was left over from last year and what is remaining from last year. They are also waiting to see what issues will surface from the recent Faculty Caucus. 
OTHER REPORTS________________________________________________________________________

Old Business: 
None

New Business:
Resolution regarding Council of Deans Meetings
Erin McNelis explained that in trying to set the calendar for this year’s schedule, the Faculty Senate Planning Team members discussed whether the once per semester meetings with the Council of Deans were something that were desired and should be continued. The group felt that although well attended at times and interesting that it was not adding to the issues for the Senate agenda.  They would like to formally remove these meetings from the Senate calendar.
Motion was made and seconded to approve the resolution.

Hand Vote on Resolution to remove Faculty Senate/Council of Deans meeting from the Calendar:
Yes: Majority

No:  None

Abstained: None

The motion passed.
Determining Rules Committee Membership

Erin McNelis explained that this is an action needed in the first Faculty Senate meeting and is in accordance with the Constitution that the Senate gets volunteers for the Rules Committee. The Rules Committee is the body that works with the Faculty Handbook and in particular, the Faculty Constitution, the Faculty By-Laws and the Faculty Senate By-Laws. There must be a minimum of four senators chosen by the Faculty Senate.
The volunteers for the Rules Committee Membership are: Cheryl Waters-Tormey, Steve Miller, Shawn Collins and Lisa Bloom. 

SENATE REPORTS________________________________________________________________________

Administrative Report/ Provost 
Provost Brenton discussed the highlights of her report which had also been submitted in writing before today’s meeting. 
A task force is being assembled of approximately 15-20 people for Program Prioritization. They will be asking each of the deans for three names for the task force and Faculty Senate will also be asked for names. The plan is to try to create diversity within the group with different stages of tenure, different disciplines, gender, and other kinds of diversity. The hope is to have the group together by the middle of September.  There are some issues they are working to resolve such as data integrity. It will be very important to have good information and to be able to have confidence in the data as program profiles are developed. Dr. Brenton has been working with Melissa Wargo to put together a small group of people who work with this data to address some of the issues.
Another point that Melissa Wargo and she discussed is that it is difficult to develop data by program from Banner. It can be done by department or by faculty member, but particularly programs that are interdisciplinary or faculty that are teaching in more than one program present challenges. They are looking at what other universities have done and are trying to deal with these issues.

Another thing trying to work out is that there are a lot of Academic Support Programs within Academic Affairs from things like Educational Outreach, Coulter Faculty Commons and Advising. Right now, two committees are operating. One is headed by Dianne Lynch and Craig Fowler and is looking at reorganization. Their specific charge is to look at programs outside Academic Affairs. There is also the process on Program Prioritization looking at primarily academic programs. They are trying to look at how the academic support programs fit and to make sure that either it is a cross hatching of the two processes or that we develop some way to include those as part of this review process. Hopefully, the issues will be resolved soon and this will help determine about committee membership and process moving forward. Dr. Brenton sees this as an important thing to launch early.
Q/C: You said it’s a broadly represented task force, how many of the 15-20 will be faculty?

A: The majority. I think there should be some staff representation. I don’t know how many yet. And there should be some student representation, but I think the majority should be faculty.

I have a real commitment to complete this process within the academic year. Other campuses that have been through this have done it within an academic year. Dragging it out creates a lot of uncertainty and a lot of other things are dependent on this outcome. The result of the task force will be a report and recommendations that go to the Chancellor. It will be his final decision as to what he does with those recommendations.

Q/C: I think the idea of anxiety and it hanging over our heads is probably there, but so is the idea of doing it so rapidly and it’s hasty. I’ve heard more faculty concern about the latter and I just wanted to raise that issue…

A: I think that there are some things that we won’t know for sure. I will certainly make a commitment that we’re going to do a thorough and quality process and that is the most important thing. I think that can be done within the year, when you look at for example, Eastern Carolina and NC State that have done this.  They were able to work through a process with a lot of integrity during the academic year. And we have benchmarks set up for different parts of the process. I will guarantee you that we’re not going to rush through something just to meet a deadline if we feel like doing a quality process will take longer than that.

Q/C:  This taskforce, you said the criteria, but what about the process itself. Are they going to be in charge of reorganization evaluation or how is that going to work? How are they going to fit in?
A: I think the committee will develop the process once they are formed. What I had in my initial talking points that I presented to several groups is I think their first task is to do some research. There are a lot of similar processes like this, that have gone on within the state and across the country and so doing some research on what have other campuses done, what mistakes did they make that we want to avoid and what can we learn from will probably be task one. Then after that, I think their next task will be developing criteria. What are we looking at as we are evaluating programs. What should we be considering? I think it will be traditional measures like enrollment numbers, increase and decrease in majors, sch production, there will be some cost data; how much does it cost to produce a degree and sch in this program. I also think there will be qualitative measures; what are measures of quality in terms of accreditation or student achievements or faculty productivity that could be considered; that this is a high quality program. We will be looking at uniqueness, are there a lot of programs just like this. Is this a program that is unique within the state? How well does it fit with the mission? There is a variety of things we could look at and the committee has to sort through those and look at what can we gain good information on to help us in this process…How I envision it going is that the research and criteria would happen during the fall semester and that by November we would start turning to Institutional Planning and Effectiveness to help us start developing some data profiles in line with the criteria. After the profiles are developed, each program would have a chance to respond to it…there would be a chance to reconcile and talk about data.

There would be a process for looking through the programs and making comparative assessments and then a report would be produced according to the timeline by late April. That would be published on campus and people would have a chance to respond to whatever the recommendations are. If there is a recommendation made about their program that they thought ought to be reconsidered that they would have a chance to submit data or to meet and make arguments for that. Once the committee had a chance to consider that information they would make their final recommendations to the Chancellor around May. 
Dr. Brenton said this is how she is envisioning the process, but once the committee is assembled, they may choose to change parts of that process.

Q/C: How do you see this process fitting in with what seems to be two other university wide problems for lack of a better word – dean searches and general education? If we had gone through program prioritization then the deans would know what they are stepping into. With general education, I would like you to come out with what you see the relationship being. It seems hard for me to understand how you can do both at the same time because they seem really intertwined.

A: There’s even another one you could put on the list and that’s strategic planning… I’ve talked with David about this and I’m concerned that we have so many intertwined big initiatives going on at the same time. I’m concerned about the degree of burn out and work load for everybody, but when you think about what do you take off the list, it’s hard to figure out because all these are kind of essential things to move us forward and you can make arguments on any of them about why one should be prior and one should be later.  What I see is the real fact is in order to have the ability to invest in some of the initiatives of the new strategic plan, we’ve got to do this program prioritization because it is going to free up the resources to allow us to do some of the exciting new ventures. Even in general education, I’ve had a chance to read over the committee’s recommendation, and some of those are going to cost additional instructional resources over what we have available now. And so, I certainly think this is something that has to be early on our initiative and I think it’s going to be difficult to keep all these plates spinning at one time, but one thing we’ve got to do is we can’t just have a handful of people involved. We’ve got to start spreading wide responsibilities, getting people involved with these processes that haven’t been the people to step forward before. Otherwise we are just going to burn out the few willing volunteers that always step up.
Q/C: What I understand is that program prioritization is central to these other initiatives. That’s why this is first and while we may spin the plates, they may not be spinning at the same speed.
A: Yes, they may not.

Dr. Belcher: A few weeks ago, I had a chance to sit down with President Ross. I’m not required to do it, but I thought I might want to touch base with my boss…I mentioned program prioritization and his immediate response was, “I’m glad to see this on your list, because if it wasn’t there, I’d be telling you to do it.” Part of issue is it’s going to be happening across the state. I’d rather be in ownership of it, than to be told what to do and how to do it. I think this puts a little bit ahead of the curve…this is a huge year, but I also think that what Angi said is exactly right. We’ve got to think about ways of spreading the number of usual suspects to be a healthier number of usual suspects who will participate and take ownership in this area, while others take ownership in other areas. It is going to be a challenge and there is no getting around it.
Dr. Brenton added that almost any time dean searches are conducted there is uncertainty involved. Somebody is going to come in the middle of program prioritization or strategic planning, but almost any time you hire there is going to be some kind of initiative in process. She doesn’t see this as an impediment that would inhibit our ability to recruit good candidates.
Q/C: I think part of the issue is that we imagine we are also going to be doing dean searches so it’s less about recruiting quality candidates than it is that this is another big thing that is so important to our daily lives. That we want to give our attention to choosing the greatest leaders that we can while at the same time we want to give our attention to having the best programs that we can while at the same time we actually still have about 115 students apiece right now. The search issue for me is less about recruiting quality people, which I know we will, but it’s about…I hope that we do encourage our colleagues to contribute to these things.
A: …Melissa is leading a master planning initiative and one of the things; she sent a request by me that she is going to submit to Mary Jean that she is going to ask for volunteers for that effort. I said why don’t we wait and get 2 or 3 of these requests to send in together so that if we say we need volunteers for master planning, for program prioritization, for this other thing so that we can think creatively about how we staff all three of these at one time.
Dr. Belcher added that the campus master planning is something that they know will take at least December. This is not something that will be shoved through to get done by the end of May. 

Q/C: I wanted to say two things: one, recruiting faculty to be more involved. There’s been a pattern in some of the colleges, I know in my college and I’m not sure if this is wide-spread, to protect new faculty from service. I think that’s backfired to some extent. Yes, you want to protect them, but they also gain and stand to benefit from getting involved and getting to know people from across the campus. We really need to pressure the departments or department heads somehow to make a more equitable approach to that. The other thing, a former colleague, a professor emeritus, Robbie Pittman, who was a wonderful colleague; at my first department meeting he suggested when we were asking for volunteers for committees. He suggested we use an alphabetical procedure for order and we did it for years and it worked really well…it was fair and sometimes if it was your name next and you couldn’t do it, you could trade with somebody else. The other thing I wanted to ask, we went through program prioritization two years ago and I know our college did and several of the other colleges and departments did. What I’m wondering is where is that data, that process? And will it inform the process now?
A: I definitely have all the documents from that process and I’ve read through the criteria for that. Obviously everything I’ve heard about that has been second-hand, but from what I’ve heard it was a very uneven process. It was pursued very rigorously by some colleges, and not by others. There wasn’t a common process that happened. I think there would be definite elements and I would want to make those documents available to the task force. There may be information or criteria that can be gleaned from that prior effort, but I don’t see it as a model of how we want to pursue it at this time.
Dr. Brenton said that she doesn’t know yet how they will handle the academic support units because they don’t fit with the same criteria. They are going to have to find some other process to include those groups. It might be a separate process done by the same committee or there might be another committee formed. 
Q/C: I would expect that a lot of student involvement and faculty…

A: Absolutely, I think it should be.

Q/C: One of the things that I’m thinking about is prioritization…I don’t know if you have a process identified yet…I’m thinking of the passing of information and what the hierarchy is going to be; is it going to come from task force, interim dean to department head to over the department or because there are so many interims that that may not be that is the point to pass that through. Have you given that some thought?
A: My initial thinking about that is that we will try to make the whole process as transparent as we can. I would see setting up a website where we have minutes of meetings, as we have drafts of criteria coming out on the task force they would be posted; anybody could follow it or make comments. I’m a big believer in redundancy. We might have a website; we are planning on having one academic forum this fall in late September talking about academic prioritization. So, hopeful there will be multiple ways that people can follow and learn about the process.
Dr. Brenton continued with other items from her written report. In reference to the dean searches, there are 6 academic deans and the associate provost with Mark Lord serving in that role as an interim. Dr. Brenton thinks there may be a couple of searches that will be deferred until next year. She has talked with Dale Carpenter, Interim Dean of the College of Education and Allied Professions, and asked him to serve for two years. There may be one or two others that it will make sense to defer. The last couple of weeks, Dr. Brenton has met with every faculty and staff member in the Kimmel School hearing their preferences about a dean search there and what they would like to have a national search or not. Dr. Brenton shared that we do not have to have national searches for every position. There is a procedure in human resources for requesting to waive a search if you wanted to pursue making a permanent offer without making a search and there may be a few occasions where we do that. She noted that she would never do that unless we had a fairly strong consensus among faculty and staff that they wanted to proceed in that way.
In the next two weeks, Dr. Brenton is meeting with the department chairs in Arts and Sciences and the department chairs in Health and Human Sciences to get feedback from them about do we need to do a search, does it need to happen this year, what would you like to see going forward and that will inform her decisions about those searches.
They will proceed with the searches that turn out to be critical to launch very quickly.

They are doing some assessment about Educational Outreach. There are a lot of things going on affecting the Ed Outreach unit from the new Biltmore location, the increasing role of distance, some of our programs in military, whether we are going to do more with concurrent enrollment. What role does general engagement efforts play with this unit? We need to reach some decisions about that before we make a permanent leadership in that unit. There may be some like this that may happen in the spring or later after having a chance to do some assessment.
Q/C: If Dale Carpenter gets a two year deanship can we stop calling him interim?

A: No, I think he will still be an interim for that period, but he is being appointed for two years to that position and he feels fine with doing that.

Dr. Brenton continued by sharing that they are engaged with talking with General Administration (GA) about performance funding. A lot of funding from the state has come more on input measures such as how many students head count we have, but they are moving increasingly to shifting some of our funding on output measures especially retention and graduation rates. There are 5 criteria that every institution in the state is evaluated on: 1) freshman to sophomore retention rate, 2) six year graduation rate, 3) FIT - financial integrity 4) collections - what student’s owe us 5) degree efficiencies –the number of degrees we award per 100 students. For each of these we have to set targets that we agree to reach for each of a 3-year period. Proposed targets have been submitted by WCU. A lot of people feel that a lot of the money that we now get for growth may be shifted eventually to this performance funding if the state can’t put up new money to go into this. That could affect everything that we do so they are trying make some decisions now while thinking about enrollment planning. One way to boost number of graduates more quickly is to admit more transfer students because their time to degree theoretically is shorter than new freshmen. Also, the increase in the retention rate this fall is encouraging. Rapid progress will need to be made on these fronts. 
Q/C: Are the retention rates equally spread among undergraduate students and graduate students? Does it affect graduate students as well?

A: No, several of them are primarily undergraduate measures. But, the ones on say, total degrees awarded per 100 students would include graduate degrees and undergraduate. Several of them like six year graduation rate, freshman to sophomore retention are obviously focused on undergraduate.

Another detail that Dr. Brenton shared is that GA is setting the baseline year for our measuring on 2006. The issue with this is that in 2007 and 2008 we admitted our smallest and most select freshman class that we have ever had. For 2007 we only admitted 1150 students with the highest SAT scores we had had up to that point. The next year we only admitted X, so it was relatively small numbers. Since then the enrollment has been close to 1550.  It has been difficult to set realistic targets with GA since the records now reflect these higher rates for the two years after our baseline year. An additional challenge is that in 2009 and later we have had lower retention rates because of the economy.
Q/C: You mentioned in 2007 and 2008 that we admitted students with higher SAT scores. Did we drop that? Are we still admitting them at that level and our numbers have increased.

A: We have put less of a focus on SAT scores because we have found that they are not as predictive for us as for example, high school grades. Sometimes you have kids with very high SAT scores that don’t apply themselves and don’t have the same work ethic as kids that have lower scores, but have demonstrated their work ethic with their high school grade performance.
Dr. Belcher added that all of the national research is indicating that SAT and ACT scores about which America is obsessed, is a very poor indicator of whether students will persist or not. If you’ve got somebody with a 1600 on the SAT, this is really good and you likely want to include them so it does have some bearing, but we are moving and there’s even discussion at the UNC system level about the importance of looking at the high school gpa. Even if you went to a relatively weak high school, if you had a good gpa, you showed up, you had the discipline to turn in your assignments and you applied yourself, you did what you could. It’s on that basis that we’ve begun shifting in that direction.
Dr. Brenton: With that said, if you look at the trends on our SAT scores and our grade point, we’ve held pretty well. Even with admitting larger classes. It’s not that we are ignoring those, but there’s a difference when you focus on a very small select group and then you have a larger group. There are two tensions affecting us. On one hand we want to increase retention rates and student success rates, but we are also committed to access; the idea that NC and the US needs a larger percentage of people with baccalaureate and graduate degrees. When you focus on such a small group, you are not meeting some of those larger goals. 
Lastly, Dr. Brenton told the group that she has started a set of meetings with each academic department through this year. She has had three so far. There is no big agenda, but she is interested in hearing what we are doing, what successes, challenges and needs are there; basically to have a conversation and to answer any questions. There are sixteen of these meeting scheduled for the fall and the rest of them will be in the spring. 

Dr. Brenton closed by telling the group she is glad to be here and feels very privileged to be in this spot and looks forward to working with everyone.

Q/C: As we work with the raises that we are getting; 1.2 across board and the .5 based on merit decided by, I guess, the deans, how will we find out what that is? Are we going to get a letter that says this is your salary based on…?

A: Or department heads in some instances. Yes. Why those are being delayed right now is we find that we are not very good at this process of giving raises, but Kathy Wong, has had to go through a fairly tortuous process of going through one by one and they are going to start entering – we’ve turned in our raise sheets with the raise recommended for each person, but she is going to have to go through and make sure if there are multiple sources of funding that the raise comes from the right amount and that two people haven’t been included on one sheet. So, we are hesitating sending out those letters until we make sure that all the amounts are right and so Kathy has told me to expect those letters out in about two weeks…
Q/C: Is the first time the faculty are going to hear in this letter? I would love to be able to go to the faculty in my dept. and sort of explain, give some context and talk to them one by one…are you going to give any heads up or is there just the letter that’s in the box with no context>

A: I think that it’s fine for you to have those conversations, in fact if you want to talk generally about principles that you were using now with faculty members, that’s fine. We just hesitate to give them the exact amount of the raise until we are sure that number is correct.
Discussion continued. 

Q/C: …the Millennial Initiative Report is in now and Chancellor Belcher has said that it was key and that would fall under the Provost Office. Is there any idea yet what plans would be on following on a timeline. Is there going to be a person assigned to heading that kind of venture this year or is that on hold…?

A: Dr. Belcher answered that we are still trying to digest the report. Every institution that has had success in this has said that you must have a champion and that person has to have academic gravitas; it really has to be someone who has had experience as a faculty member and understands academics. What we’re trying to grapple with is how this champion might function within our university community. For example…the strategic plan also called for us to have a champion for things like engagement with our community and since this is very related, should we combine those functions into one and have sort of an initiative that talks about millennial initiative but remember millennial initiative is not necessarily a space – it incorporates that, but it’s not only that. Those are very good and live questions and I have no good answers for you at this point.
Dr. Brenton added that as far as the timeline, this committee is a really high level group of folks that agreed to spend nine months working on this for the university and we don’t want to let their report sit there for nine months or a year before we act on it. It’s very likely we will be moving toward some action probably in the next two months or so.
Q/C: …about the salary, the principles about the .5 increase. I think it was at the initial meeting, Dr. Belcher, said it could be merit or it could be based on other factors such as equity; I don’t know who said it, but is there not a university wide principle; is it dept by dept to decide that. Often we will get some notice that everybody is getting a $600,000 raise period or the extra percentage goes on the basis of merit only or for equity only.

A: The guidelines for awarding the raise that we got from GA said that the 1.2 that had been allocated by the legislature had to be awarded across the board. If the university came up with additional money that you could decide yourself on the criteria and they listed several things that you could use it for; it could be for retention, for equity, for merit. We made the decision on this campus to consider it merit. So, merit was the principle on which it was distributed. I will say each dean and dept chair had broad discretion on how they wanted to award merit. For example, if they found there was really one individual that was outstanding that we were likely to lose and they wanted to spend a large portion of the amount available on one or two or three individuals, they had the right to do that. If they wanted to try to award some merit to everybody but in different increments; it was a very small amount of money to work with, but they had discretion. But, the directions to them were to award on the basis of merit. 
Q/C: I hope those criteria are sent along in the letter. We’re asking people, there was earlier discussion about the 15 different things that we expect people to pitch into…what happens with that is going to send a message to people whether it’s valued or not. If we are going to say you really ought to put your shoulder into this because it’s a good thing to do and we’re not going to reward it with anything period; it will have interesting ramifications.

A: I agree. We send signals about what we really value by a number of things, salary increments, criteria for annual review and so we’ve got to follow through with things we think are important.
Q/C: It would be really helpful if we could be given the green light to be actual humans because…people might (unclear) with a letter in their box with no context and if I can’t tell them what the number is and explain the context then (unclear)…I would love to be able to go to somebody and say here’s what we were able to do and here’s why and here were my limitations…it’s going to get ugly. It’s going to take what is a really good thing – the first raise we’ve had in a really long time – and that we should all be thankful for and turn it into something a little bit ugly.
A: I’d say as soon as we know that the amounts are correct, then certainly we’ll give the green light to communicate in any way you want to and I do thing providing some context is important because you know we didn’t have a lot of money to work with and there were some constraints that we couldn’t give raises to people that were in positions after January 1st and so on and so it did limit somewhat what we were able to do.
Q/C: Did you say there was a committee on student retention – a university wide committee?

A: I don’t think I said that, but there is a REST committee (Retention Enrollment Steering Committee) and it’s got some people from student affairs, some people from academic affairs on that committee. What I did talk about in the report is that the chancellor has asked Sam Miller and me to head up an enrollment management task force. That will probably be a smaller group of people that are picked because of special expertise or they work in the area, but we are going to be doing a couple of things there. We’re going to be looking at what principles ought to guide our recruitment strategy. For example, we need to grow because that’s where our money comes from, yet we are constrained by dorm and cafeteria space to growing undergraduates on campus. So, does that lead us to recruiting more distance students or graduate or transfer students and if so how does that fit into our mix. We’re also going to be looking at our processes for recruiting, admission, retention to make sure that structurally we’re set up that all the offices are operating well that the processes work well for students to make sure we’re as efficient as we can be a supporting those goals. That will be a smaller task force that will be operating this year that Sam and I are leading.
Dr. Belcher added that we’re really trying to maximize existing resources in terms of enrollment. We can grow enrollment if we diversify our portfolio of students, and still meet our mission. Graduate programs are currently undersubscribed and some majors could use boosting in terms of major count. Perhaps we should be targeting specific programs or looking at distance so we can maximize the resources we have in a very tight time to impact enrollment in a way that we can accommodate. 
Q/C: I ask because retention is not simply who you let in; it’s a lot more than that. In a lot of universities have stand alone committees on retention.

This concluded the Provost’s Report and Q&A Session.

Administrative Report/ Faculty Chair:

The caucus meeting was held last Friday and the minutes have been posted on Sharepoint. The items were grouped into categories and summarized.

Erin McNelis added that the items have not gone to Senate Planning Team since they have not met since the caucus was held. Thus the items have not been assigned.

Mary Jean Herzog noted that the minutes and the summary are based strictly on the conversation from the caucus meeting on Friday. Some people were not able to be there and there were some people that sent comments. 

Categorized Items from the caucus:

1. For FS to receive suggestions for resolutions and solutions to problems and FS thought that would be a useful thing.

2. Faculty Morale, Governance, Workload, Salary and Benefits

3. Searches for deans’ positions 

4. Millennial campus – mainly about sidewalks and cell phones (cell phones are being taken care of)

5. Email access vs. security

6. Bookstore issues

The floor was opened for discussion.
Q/C: There is an item about AFE that was actually incorrect, so it might need to drop off the list…I don’t want people to think they can’t turn in rebuttal letters. That’s just wrong, so we can strike that.

A: That was based on a comment that someone made. These are actual comments that someone made; not necessarily facts.

Q/C: It maybe a perception that someone had.

Q/C: Am I correct in understanding that the Planning Team will take these up and assign them to councils, is that right?

A: That is correct.

Q/C: We had discussed as part of trying to broaden the sense of campus and faculty, we recognize our Asheville group is a part we need to reach out to as well as the new building. Someone had mentioned using the Health & Sciences building site. Do they have permission to have alcohol in it? It’s a thought/question, but it may help people be in favor of us having a meeting over there.

A definitive answer was not received.

Q/C: The Biltmore Park facility is quite nice. If you haven’t been there, you should visit.
Erin added that people can bring items to the Planning team directly if there is something that comes up directly. Don’t wait for the next caucus.

The meeting was adjourned.

Attachment 1:

Opening Statement from Faculty Senate Chair Mary Jean Herzog
as read to Faculty Senate at the first 2012-13 Faculty Senate Meeting, August 29, 2012.

I just want to say that I really appreciate this opportunity to represent the faculty.  

I’ve been on the faculty here for 23 years, and before that, I taught at Warren Wilson College for 11 years.  During those years, I’ve always been an actively involved participant in governance issues, policies, and procedures.  And I’ve always believed that faculty participation and faculty voice are essential ingredients in universities and colleges that work well.  Some people shy away from argumentation and debate, but those processes can help us find solutions to complex problems. And, yes, they can and should be conducted in a collegial and civilized manner. Yes, we should be able to disagree professionally and get along personally. Equally important are the relationships between the faculty and the administration to work together for the greater good.  It’s our responsibility, as faculty and as the Faculty Senate, to help make WCU a great place to work, to learn and to live.  As chair of the Faculty Senate, I’ll work hard with the faculty, students, staff and administration to make WCU one of those great places to work.      

Please know that I’ve only been on the job since Thursday afternoon, and I have a lot to learn.  Thank you again for giving me this opportunity.

Attachment 2

Faculty Senate Meeting Minutes, August 29, 2012

Chancellor’s Report to the Faculty Senate

29 August 2012

Initiative to Enhance Communication
While I have received positive feedback regarding efforts to improve communication on campus during the last year, I have also received requests for the dissemination of more information and updates on important topics.  In response, I am going to distribute by email to the campus my report to the Faculty Senate which addresses the current important topics each month.  This is the first installment!  I welcome suggestions and feedback!

Email Challenges
You have seen several messages from IT concerning the SPAM phishing attempts that have been occurring for more than a week. Unfortunately, even with these communications, some faculty and staff are still responding to these phishing emails.  At least 30 people have responded to these emails, a situation which has resulted in hundreds of thousands of spam emails coming from WCU. 

Now, because WCU faculty and staff have responded to this email, WCU email has been blacklisted -- again.  The impact on our day-to-day business is serious, for being blacklisted means some email to external recipients is not being delivered because their email provider believes WCU is not a trusted email source. This situation significantly impacts the university’s business – including faculty collaboration, research, admissions, fundraising, communications with our community, media relations, etc.

PLEASE DO NOT GIVE AWAY YOUR USER ID AND PASSWORD AS A RESULT OF AN EMAIL.  WCU’s Information Technology operation will NEVER ask you to confirm account information, such as username and password, through email.
If you receive an email asking you to confirm your user ID and password, for example to prevent your email account from expiring or your quota limit to be reset, please delete it. 

If you have any questions or are in doubt about an email’s authenticity, please call the IT Help Desk (x7487).

Expansion and Capital Budget Preparation
In preparation for the biennial legislative session, UNC institutions, in even-numbered years, prepare three broad sets of budget recommendations:

· Continuation Budget.  This is a formula-driven budget recommendation which addresses costs to support continuation of current institutional operations.  This budget accommodates such cost variables as utility and fuel costs.  Because this budget is formula-driven, there is little to no university-based decision-making involved in submitting this recommendation.

· Expansion Budget.  The Expansion Budget provides UNC institutions an opportunity to request funding to expand existing programs.  Such expansion might include such issues as expanding academic programs in fields with high demand, expanding a support unit such as IT or public safety, and expanding an outreach program to make a difference in our service region.

· Capital Budget.  The Capital Budget process solicits submission of priority capital projects, including new buildings, renovations, and infrastructure.

The latter two provide great opportunity for input from the institution.  The challenge in decision-making, particularly in light of our commitment to transparency, is one of timing.  UNC institutions receive instructions for these budget recommendations in late August, and the proposals are due 3-4 weeks later.  With this tight timeline in mind, the Chancellor’s Leadership Council discussed budget options during its retreat at the end of July.  Those initial conversations resulted in a decision to convene a broader group comprised of the Chancellor’s Leadership Council, the Budget Advisory Council, and the 2020 Commission, to discuss various expansion and capital priorities.  The group met on Tuesday, 28 August and provided excellent insights and perspectives.  My office is currently collecting feedback from members of that group for use in making final recommendations.  I will communicate those priorities with the campus community once final recommendations are determined.

Millennial Initiative
As you may recall from last year, I appointed a Millennial Initiative Select Committee to explore the opportunities before Western Carolina in its pursuit of the development of its Millennial Initiative.  That committee worked for 9 months in an intensive process which solicited input and insight from a wide variety of experts and stakeholders and which took the committee on visits to several campuses around the state, most notably NC State and UNC Charlotte, both of which have very well-developed millennial initiatives.

Last Wednesday, 22 August, the Millennial Initiative Select Committee submitted its final report.  The report itself is approximately 70 pages in length and the appendices number more than 300 pages.  This is an exhaustive report, full of information, guidance, and recommendations.  The documents are available for campus consumption on the Millennial Initiative website:  http://www.wcu.edu/26135.asp.  Of particular significance from my perspective is the committee’s clear (and welcome) statement that the Millennial Initiative must be grounded in the academic mission of the institution with buy-in from the faculty if the endeavor is to be successful.  This guidance resonates with my own vision for our Millennial Initiative efforts, and I look forward to digesting this report and exploring appropriate next steps in order to take advantage of the extraordinary opportunity which our Millennial Initiative affords us.

Enrollment Update
This year’s census date is Friday, 31 August, and thus we will not know our exact enrollment statistics until after that date.  Preliminary numbers, however, indicate that Western Carolina will have the largest enrollment in its history this fall and that our freshman-to-sophomore retention rate will be higher this year than last.  Inasmuch as increased funding is currently almost exclusively tied to enrollment, these numbers are good signs for Western Carolina University.

Thank you for all you do for Western Carolina University.  Here’s to the realization of Western Carolina’s great promise!

Yours,

David Belcher
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